Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday April 7, 2008
SU 313 4:00 – 6:30 p.m.

Attending Senators: Prakash Chenjeri, Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, Dan DeNeui, Julie Kochanek, Jean Maxwell, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Mogan, Laura O’Bryon, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Jody Waters, Kemble Yates; and student representative Brian Fox 

Absent: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Gerry McCain, Maggie McClellan, Matt Stillman, Michael Parker, and Dan Wilson.
Visitors: Collin Bunnell, Lee Ayers, Peg Blake, Eric Levin, Paul Steinle, Pete Nordquist, Mary Cullinan, Ed Battistella, Paul Kelly, Curt Bacon, Josie Wilson, Jonathon Eldridge, Elizabeth Whitman, and Kurt Manseau, and Stewart Janes.
1.  Approval of Minutes from March 17, 2008 
Motion to approve from Sagmiller, seconded by DeNeui
Vote: all in favor, none opposed.  Abstaining: Jody Waters, Terry DeHay, Prakash Chenjeri and Julie Kochanek.
2.  Announcements: 

· Southern Oregon Arts & Research (SOAR) Event will be held on May 21 and 22.  Deadline for applications to present from both faculty and students is April 14. 
· In early May Dr. Ronald Green, bio-ethicist from Dartmouth, will be on campus to present talks in the Van Dyke Endowed Professional Ethics Lecture Series and in the CAS Friday Lecture Series.

· Paul Steinle distributed a handout designed to answer questions that arose at last Senate meeting regarding cross-listing courses.  This specifies how SCH and revenue for a cross-listed course is allocated, with specific reference to the Mediation and Conflict Management set of courses. 

3.  Comments from President Cullinan 

I am delighted to introduce Paul Kelly, new OUS Board member, who is visiting campus today.  He plans to visit all seven universities in the state system.  A one day visit is not enough, but it’s better than nothing, and he will try to return periodically.  We have spent the day meeting with various folks to give him a crash course on SOU, plus he had a hardhat tour of our Medford construction.  

4.  Discussion with Paul Kelly - OUS Board Member 
Paul Kelly: Thank you for allowing me to come and talk with you.  The start of my term on the Board was October 1, 2007.  I will be delighted to answer any questions you have about the OUS Board:  what it’s up to generally, as well as specific issues.  If you have concerns that the Board ought to know about, please also share them with me.  

Pleva:  Will you be making an actual report on your visits?

Kelly:  Yes, I will put together an overview for the Board providing an assessment of the high points of my visits.  

Pleva: Are these visits mandated?
Kelly: No.  No official report is required, nor are visits mandated.  Two other Board members have also made similar visits in the recent past.  I just want to get to know the campus a bit.  The October Board meeting will be held here at SOU.  

Yates:  Thank you for your visit to us.  So often, the Willamette Valley becomes the entirety of Oregon.  The enduring concern of the regional universities is that, from our perspective, the current budget model is flawed.  Hope you will keep this in mind.

Kelly:  On Friday, after the last Board meeting, I sat in on a workgroup tasked with identifying efficiencies that could be drawn from the four regional universities (including OIT).  Focus was on back office functions and support functions.  Could some sort of consolidation be made in these?  The Board has hired a consulting group, which will visit all four of the regional institutions and then make recommendations on efficiencies in support services. If the eventual report suggests consolidations, the challenge to the Board will be to ensure that these are made without negative impact on delivery of student services or on the unique character of any school.  
The labels that are used can play important roles in these decisions.  At one Board meeting, President Cullinan challenged the inappropriateness of the phrase “small school subsidy.”  I agree that we need to get rid of this phrase since it implies that the regional universities are receiving help not given to the larger institutions, that they are not carrying their fair weight of the OUS Mission.  My visits to the smaller schools are valuable since we all tend to think that we know more about the three larger schools simply because of media exposure.
Rubenson:  Thanks for coming down and visiting us in our little corner of the state.  As we try to plan for the future, on the one hand we are told to increase enrollments and to be creative about how we do this.  Then when we have what we think is a good idea, we are told by the Chancellor’s office that we can’t do it because all OUS schools have to be the same.   

Cullinan:  There are murmurs around the Board regarding institutions’ similarity and interchangeability.  That they should be all charging the same tuition, have the same fees across the board, these kinds of things.  Problematic for us.
Kelly:  The effort at the OUS level is to avoid unnecessary duplication and to be sure that things are not being done in one place when they would be more productivly done elsewhere.  We know that the cuts made at SOU last year have had a consolidating effect, and may have connected with these OUS concerns.  Hopefully, SOU can now continue on with its envisioned development.  President Cullinan and I met today with Senator Bates.  His hope is to hold the regional universities harmless in future budget planning. He is a strong voice in the Legislative body and you have an advocate in him..

Rubenson:  Earlier in the year, the head of our administrative Finance Office gave budget presentations comparing SOU to other institutions.  One thing I noted was that the cost of instruction at the Cascade campus in Bend was so much higher than at other institutions.  This was hard to see as acceptable when student numbers there are so comparatively small and yet SOU was being subjected to major budget cuts. Why is so much money being spent there for such a small number of students?
Kelly:  My impression of that is also pretty negative.  At the movement, this situation does not seem to be working very effectively.

Battistella:  The Bend campus illustrates the difference between the “small school subsidy” and the “small school differential.”  SOU has the latter, they have the former.
Comments from Provost Battistella: None.  Battistella had yielded his time to Paul Kelly.
5.  AC Report from Dan Rubenson 

We spent some time talking about the process of establishing a college hour.  Our goal is to draft a plan and bring it to Senate for discussion, with the hope of implementation in Fall 2009.  We also talked about the Provost search, now back under way, as well as the Chancellor’s recent visit to SOU to discuss long-term enrollment patterns and strategies to increase them.  Also talked about logistics for the biennial evaluation of the President, a process to be headed up by Liz Shelby and Greg Miller.    
Yates:  I have a question for Senate as Chair of the Constitution Committee.  We need to provide direction regarding upcoming elections for next year’s Senate.  The Advisory Council should put this discussion on its agenda.  We will probably need to develop a one-year stop gap plan.  Elections for next year need to move ahead, even though some constitutional changes are still pending.  

Greg:  This is a Section 1 issue, and Sherry Ettlich has prioritized resolution of changes in Section 4 as the necessary first step.  After changes in Section 4 are made, we can begin work on Section 1.  You and Sherry should come to the next AC meeting and we will plan.
6.  Student Senate Report from Brian Fox 

ASSOU elections process is gearing up, just as we are also starting our voter registration effort with the Student Vote Coalition.  Need your support for class raps for the latter, first or last 5 minutes of your class.  Please be responsive if you can.
Action and Discussion Items
7.  Curriculum Committee – Pete Nordquist  (Approval of previously presented changes plus presentation of the next set of changes accepted by the Curriculum Committee)
Nordquist:  The Curriculum Committee is requesting that all remaining curricular changes be received by the end of April.  This will ensure that they can make it onto the Senate agenda by the end of May.  Today approval is being sought for the changes presented at the last Senate meeting.

Yates: I move that we accept the recommendations of the Curriculum committee and approve all changes presented at the last Senate meeting.  Seconded by Pleva.
Discussion and Questions

Yates: I really appreciate the neat partnership between the community and the university involved in the proposed Aging Option from Business.  But I want to be sure that after two years, the University will assume full supervisory authority for the PPS faculty member and that this position would then be completely under our purview.  At the end of the initial trial period of two years, we would decide if it is worth our resources to continue the option.  This understanding is explicit in my putting forward the above motion.

Curt Bacon: We already have supervisory authority, just not funding.

Sagmiller:  I appreciate the Curriculum Committee’s willingness to take on new issues , as well as Paul Steinle’s handout with information about cross-listing.  What about the issue raised at the last meeting regarding cross-listing versus simply cross-requiring courses?  Where are we now with this issue?
Nordquist:  We are continuing to cross-list courses, and we will continue to consider the cross-listing/cross-requiring issue.  I doubt that we will have the time or all the information needed to actually make a formal ruling on this issue this year, but we will make a final report back to Senate on this.  
Rubenson reminded everyone of the issue raised last time regarding whether the various Conflict Resolution and Mediation courses would be cross-listed using the same number or different numbers.

General discussion developed around whether the Banner system would automatically prevent a student from registering in more than one of a cross-listed set of courses.  Peg Blake said that since each course has a separate CRN, Banner could be set up to prevent a student from enrolling in a second version of the same course. However, examples were offered of students having successfully enrolled in cross-listed courses.  This was widely recognized as a problem, especially if the double enrollment was subsequently caught and a student’s credits proved less expected, especially right near graduation.  Advisors also encounter difficulties. It was noted that students expect Banner to automatically prevent them from enrolling in duplicate courses that won’t result in credit.  Questions were also raised about how the grade replacement process worked for courses that a student elected to re-take. 
· Battistella suggested that the Academic Policies and/or the Curriculum Committees consider these issues.  
· Blake affirmed that committee direction was needed since Banner was not currently set up to prevent these sorts of overlapping enrollments.  
· Morgan suggested that University Studies Committee be included as a partner in these discussions.  

Vote: to approve all the changes recommended by the Curriculum Committee at March 17th 
Senate meeting.  All in favor.  None opposed or abstaining.

Nordquist then opened discussion of the next set of curriculum changes reviewed by the Curriculum Committee, which senators received as an agenda attachment.  This set of changes includes some new courses, a new minor, plus various catalog changes.  A memorandum from the History and Political Science Department (distributed) explains the rationale behind the numerous changes and new courses proposed in History.  Nordquist solicited questions.

Chenjeri:  According to the handout, revised History curriculum goals include encouraging “greater study of languages and foreign study.” What languages are students encouraged to study exactly?

Pete: From my read, it is a reference to an East Asian and international emphasis.  

Morgan:  I assume that we are being asked to approve the intention in these changes, rather than all of the specific language.  Some of the History courses are intended as Integrations courses but have not yet been formally approved by the University Studies Committee, though they are on the agenda.  This committee will be bringing additional courses to Senate for approval throughout Spring term.  Due to our work load,  the History courses may not be approved by the next Senate meeting, however.
Nordquist.  That is correct.  Wording of catalog copy approved by the Curriculum Committee and Senate must still be vetted by the Publications department too.  

Discussion Items
8.  Presentation of new University Studies courses, preceded by a progress report from this committee – Elizabeth Whitman
Whitman distributed a progress report from the University Studies Committee and briefly summarized its contents.  (Please see attached for full details.)  Key aspects included:
(insert bolded bullet points)

The revisions in Foundation Goals will be brought to Senate for approval in a few weeks.

Rubenson:  I really appreciate the progress report and your overview.  Are there specific items with which you would like Senate help?  
Elizabeth Whitman:  We are sometimes uncertain about the chain of command for decision-making.  Which things need to go to the Academic Policies Committee?  Which are Senate issues?  We feel a sense of urgency to get courses approved, but what if some courses do not fit well with specified goals and proficiencies?
Battistella: Are there other courses that we should be encouraging faculty to submit?
Morgan:  We got some positive responses to our earlier efforts.  We have 8 courses that will come to us in the next few weeks, of which seven are Integrations courses.  Most existing lower division courses have already been approved for Explorations.  

Elizabeth:  Explorations courses are a little problematic though, since all were grandfathered in without ever being assessed in terms of goals and proficiencies.  This is becoming an assessment and accreditation issue.  

9.  Master of Science in Environmental Education Masters Program: Eric Levin (with Stewart Janes)
(Note the agenda change.  The CAS Interdisciplinary Masters program will be presented at the next Senate meeting.) 
Stewart Janes distributed a handout with details of the proposed EE Masters program, including information about its previous history, a current mission statement, proposed curriculum, course descriptions, suggested distribution of courses over six terms of study, program completion requirements, and supplementary information regarding the re-design process and the program’s benefits to SOU and the region.  Janes explained that the proposed changes were responding to declining enrollments in the existing program and the new opportunities connected with the Deer Creek facility. This program is unique because it is an education degree housed in “true science.”
Yates:  How many of the required courses are straight graduate courses (500 level) versus 400/500 splits.
Stewart Janes: All core courses are 500 level standalones at the moment.  If we developed a certificate or minor with this focus, we might move some to 400/500 splits.
Siem:  Are 500 level standalone courses paid for by graduate tuition?  What advantages are involved in offering 400/500 splits versus 500 level courses?  

Eric Levin:  It is our understanding that no requirements mandate that courses be 500 level stand alones.  What is important is that courses be appropriate for the program.  Thesis courses and others that are specifically for graduate students should be at the 500 level. 

DeHay:  Having 500 level courses provides a cohort experience that is important for graduate students.
Josie Wilson:  I could address the budget issue.  In the past, graduate tuition went into the general fund.  In the new budget model, we can earmark it for a particular program. 

Rubenson:  The program’s mission statement specifies development of a “broad scientific understanding of the environment and environmental issues” but the core courses are only in Biology.  Why?  Is the range of courses available quite limited, or.…? 

Stewart:  We are hoping that Chemistry and other sciences will develop additional courses that will be appropriate.  We are hoping to expand the core requirements beyond Biology in the future.
Chambers:  Please explain how students can earn the Certificate in Non-profit Management with only 18 additional credits when 28 are normally required.

Stewart Janes:  I sat down with John Laughlin in Business, and we were able to omit 6 practicum credits and 4 elective credits, for a ten credit reduction off the required total of 28 credits.  Students earn the equivalents of these ten credits through specified requirements in the EE Masters program anyway.  
Chenjeri:  Projected enrollment?

Stewart Janes:  We had 20–25 students active in the program in the past, at one time so many that upper division Biology courses were being overwhelmed.  Next year will be a real challenge though, since students typically look for graduate programs starting in the previous November and this one is only becoming available now.  We were prepared to wait a year but  were asked to proceed this year as best we can.  If we can get six, eight or even ten students for next Fall, I will be thrilled to death.  It will be proof that this program is viable.

Miller-Francisco:  Offering night courses might draw in retuning students.  I have a friend who considered this program but the courses were only offered during the day, and she was teaching, so she could not do it.  Is there a possibility to offer these courses in the evening?

Stewart  Janes:  Maybe if SOU starts to grow again some evening classes could be offered.  Right now, we plan to follow the conventional model.

Miller: This will be an action item in two weeks.

10.  Strategies for Increasing Enrollment – President Cullinan 
Cullinan: Enrollment is our most pressing issue.  An enrollment increase this coming Fall is absolutely crucial and we need to be talking about strategies for this every time we meet.  The Legislature sees themselves as having invested in us.  Increased Fall enrollments will give a positive message to them.  In addition, an increase will be good for campus morale and also safeguard us in an uncertain budget situation.  It is crucial that we show that SOU is positioned to grow.  We had a good meeting with the Deans and Vice presidents last week to strategize, and these ideas will soon be brought forward.  Faculty participation in Preview days is especially important because we know that contact with faculty is what gets students here and what keeps them here.    

Eldridge:  After the Preview Day this Friday, comes Transfer Day and then Raider Registration Days in the summer.  Most of our enrollment gain this year was in first year students.  They are taking more credit hours, due to the effective advising help they received in designing a personally-appropriate schedule.   We know that this works.  The most important driver of student satisfaction is contact with faculty, so we are trying to build this into our recruitment strategy.  We are expecting 400 visitors to campus on Friday, and they don’t necessarily already know about the vibrancy of our programs here.

Battistella:  This is the “Enroll-out 08”!  The Chancellor will be watching the coming Legislative session, and the other institutions are moving forward with their enrollment efforts.  We need make sure that those participating in our recruitment efforts are being rewarded.  There are some good indications that our efforts to increase enrollment will be successful. Our international students are up this term.  New programs can be highlighted, as can qualities like our commitment to sustainability.  We have budgeted for a 1% increase but if we achieve a 5% increase, we can plan differently.  

Cullinan:  An enrollment increase will give us much better credibility.
Josie Wilson:  Retention is also crucial.  We are getting ready to register our current students for next year, and we need to emphasize that we are strengthening our programs so that existing students feel confident that they can complete their educations here.
Battistella: We need to put a  moratorium on “talking poor.”
Cullinan:  It is good to see SOU through new eyes, as when Paul Kelly said, “This is an amazing place!”  We are not poor in terms of the quality we offer.
Peg Blake:  If all academic advisors would make sure that their advisees were enrolled for Fall before they leave campus for summer, there would be a BIG increase in enrollment.  If students leave campus unregistered, they are not as psychologically committed to returning.  
Laura:  The First Year Team is meeting to develop ways to facilitate advising and registration to increase retention.  We will have a written plan shortly.  One feature will be a faculty and student incentive program to encourage early advising and registration, “Register to Win!” 

Miller:  In Science, we sometimes see our juniors and seniors lag in registration but its very important that they register early because the upper division classes they need could be cancelled due to low enrollment.

DeHay :  “Faculty incentives?”  This implies that faculty are not working hard enough.

O’Bryon:  Some are, but some are not very involved.  We need to get students registered early.

Battistella: Anything we can do to make the work of getting a 5% increase more enjoyable is valuable. 
Siem:  I can offer some ideas for encouraging faculty involvement:

· Offer free admission to faculty to attend campus events

· Couple the SOAR event with Preview weekend so that prospective students can see faculty/student engagement in research

· At the academic fairs, invest in interesting, hands-on displays that would involve prospective students in doing something.

It’s also important to keep on invigorating faculty interest, year by year.

Jon Eldridge:  If you need funding for this sort of display, let us know.  If you want help designing something, let us know.  We need to fully staff these events, but also to get high level of consistency and quality.

Waters:  Faculty engagement with Preview Days can get lost in all the attention needed to the ongoing tasks of departments.  Administrator visits to departments would be helpful.  Let us know about resources

DeNeui:  I have participated in a fair number of preview days, and what concerns me is that we are constantly chasing increases in student enrollments.  The state has created a zero sum game, and institutions have to compete against each other for students.  
Cullinan:  We need to build back the 500 students we have lost.  We should not be losing the 30–40% of them who do not return.  Increased retention would help us a lot. 

Eldridge:  In the last year and a half, we have been trying to develop a solid foundation based on student retention.  This involves deciding on specific recruitment goals, going out to get those students, and keeping them here until graduation.    

DeNeui:  I’d like to see us get to the point of being able to decide whether to grow in numbers or in quality.

Cullinan:  We have to grow first in enrollments.  I ask for your help.  People support a winner.

Meeting ended at 6:02 pm, without formal adjournment.
